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Priporočilo o načinu, kako je Evropska komisija 
obravnavala zahtevo za dostop javnosti do dokumentov
v zvezi s kakovostjo kirurških mask, distribuiranih med 
pandemijo covida-19 (primer 790/2021/MIG) 

Priporočilo 
Primer 790/2021/MIG  - Preiskava uvedena dne 30/04/2021  - Priporočilo o 05/11/2021  - 
Odločba z dne 25/05/2022  - Zadevne institucije Evropska komisija ( Ugotovljene 
nepravilnosti )  | Evropska komisija ( Priporočilo, s katerim soglaša institucija )  | 

Pritožnik je zahteval dostop javnosti do dokumentov v zvezi z 1,5 milijona kirurških mask, ki jih 
je Komisija kupila na začetku pandemije covida-19 in ki niso ustrezale zahtevanemu standardu 
kakovosti. Komisija je opredelila skupaj 134 dokumentov in omogočila širok dostop javnosti, 
čeprav je pritožniku končni odgovor priskrbela šele po desetih mesecih. Pritožnik se je pritožil 
glede zavrnitve Komisije, da omogoči dostop (do delov) 12 dokumentov, zlasti pa glede njenega
opiranja na potrebo, da varuje poslovne interese zadevnega proizvajalca. 

Evropska varuhinja človekovih pravic je ugotovila, da spornih informacij ni mogoče razumno 
šteti za poslovno občutljive v smislu pravil EU o dostopu javnosti do dokumentov. Poudarila je 
še, da tudi če sprejmemo stališče, da bi se Komisija lahko veljavno sklicevala na izjemo zaradi 
varstva poslovnih interesov, se sporne informacije nanašajo na proizvode, ki jih je EU kupila z 
denarjem davkoplačevalcev, da zavaruje javno zdravje v najhujši globalni zdravstveni krizi v 
zadnjih več kot sto letih. Glede na to, da so bile s kupljenimi maskami težave, po mnenju 
evropske varuhinje človekovih pravic obstaja močan interes javnosti, da se seznani s koraki, ki 
so bili narejeni v skrbi, da maske z napako niso bile dane v obtok in uporabljene. 

Evropska varuhinja človekovih pravic je zato menila, da je Komisijina zavrnitev dostopa javnosti 
v tem primeru pomenila nepravilnost. Komisiji je priporočila, naj znova premisli o svojem stališču
v smeri možnosti precej večjega ali celo popolnega dostopa do spornih dokumentov. 

Made in accordance with Article 4(1) of the Statute of the European Ombudsman [1] 

Background to the complaint 

1. In spring 2020, to help tackle the COVID-19 pandemic, the European Commission purchased
ten million medical masks via the Emergency Support Instrument [2] . The medical masks were 
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to be distributed to healthcare workers in the participating 17 Member States and the United 
Kingdom. 

2. After the Commission had sent on the first batch of 1.5 million masks to participating 
countries, some national authorities raised concerns about the quality of the masks, saying they
did not meet the required standard. The Commission then suspended the delivery of the masks,
stating that it was looking into the matter. [3]  The Commission also stated that it had followed 
all control measures when purchasing the masks, and that it had verified that they were usable. 
It ultimately turned out that the masks were of poor quality and the trader agreed to mitigating 
measures. 

3. In June 2020, the complainant, a journalist, asked [4]  the Commission to give public access 
to 

“[a]ll e-mails, including attachments, between the Commission and Member States about the 
shipment of medical masks delivered to 17 Member States and the UK to protect healthcare 
workers against the coronavirus, as part of the Emergency Support Instrument.” 

4. The Commission identified 134 documents. It granted full access to three documents, partial 
access to 95 documents and refused access to 36 documents in their entirety. In refusing 
access, the Commission relied on a number of exceptions provided for under the EU’s rules on 
public access to documents, including the need to protect commercial interests [5] . 

5. In November 2020, the complainant asked the Commission to review its decision to refuse 
access (by making a ‘confirmatory application’). 

6. The Commission then granted the complainant wider access. However, it maintained that 
access to (parts of) a number of documents had to be refused to protect the public interest as 
regards public security [6] and to protect personal data [7] . The Commission also denied 
access to three documents in their entirety and to parts of nine documents based on the need to
protect the commercial interests of the manufacturer concerned. In that regard, the Commission
held that there was no public interest that could override the need to protect those commercial 
interests. 

7. Dissatisfied with the outcome in relation to these twelve documents, the complainant turned 
to the Ombudsman in April 2021. 

The inquiry 

8. The Ombudsman opened an inquiry into the complaint that the Commission was wrong to 
refuse public access to (parts of) twelve documents based on the need to protect commercial 
interests. 

9. In the course of the inquiry, the Ombudsman’s inquiry team inspected the documents at issue
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and held a meeting with representatives of the Commission. The inquiry team then drew up a 
meeting report which it shared with the complainant and, subsequently, received the 
complainant’s comments on that report. 

Arguments presented 

At the review stage 

10. The complainant questioned how, if it was the case that the delivery of poor quality masks 
had been unintentional and the mitigating response appropriate, disclosure of the documents 
would undermine the commercial interests of the manufacturer. 

11. If, on the other hand, there had been ill intent, the complainant argued that there is an 
overriding public interest in knowing the identity of the manufacturer to prevent similar incidents 
in future. 

12. The complainant also considered that there is an overriding public interest in knowing why 
the masks were initially considered to conform with the relevant standard, and what measures 
were taken. 

13. The Commission said that the three non-disclosed documents contain information 
concerning an identified manufacturer, including control tests, quality inspection reports and 
other commercially sensitive information. The redacted parts of the remaining documents also 
contain details on the conformity of the masks with relevant standards, the mitigation measures 
proposed by the manufacturer and the manufacturer’s commercial relations with other entities. 

14. The Commission considered that disclosure of detailed information on the quality issues 
affecting the masks or the proposed mitigating measures could be used to harm the reputation 
of the manufacturer. This would affect the manufacturer’s market position, thus undermining its 
commercial interest. 

15. As regards a possible overriding public interest, the Commission said that the complainant 
had not demonstrated precisely how disclosure of the documents would contribute to protecting 
the public interest. 

Before the Ombudsman 

16. At the meeting with the inquiry team, the Commission said that the documents also contain 
information about its negotiations with the companies involved regarding the mitigating 
measures. Disclosure of that information would undermine the commercial relations of those 
entities. 
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17. The Commission maintained that there is no overriding public interest in disclosure. It said 
that the contractual rules governing the purchase of the masks were such as to protect the 
public interest in case of non-compliance with contractual obligations. 

18. With regard to the generally high level of transparency ultimately provided by the 
Commission in the context of its vaccine negotiations with pharmaceutical companies, the 
Commission said that, in this case, the companies involved have not given their consent to 
disclosure of any information. The Commission added that it does not have a direct contract 
with the manufacturer of the masks and that it had thus not consulted it on the complainant’s 
access request. It had consulted the distributor alone, who had not replied. 

19. In his comments on the meeting report, the complainant argued that the Commission could 
not rely on the need to protect commercial interests, given that neither the distributor nor the 
manufacturer of the masks had objected to disclosure. 

20. The complainant maintained that there is an overriding public interest in  “understanding 
why the defective masks were initially approved, and whether the masks were defective as a 
consequence of malintent or accident.” 

The Ombudsman's assessment leading to a 
recommendation 

21. While the Commission took ten months in total to reply to the complainant’s access request, 
the Ombudsman acknowledges that the request concerned one of the busiest parts of the 
Commission at the time, namely DG SANTE. The Ombudsman further notes that the request 
concerned a significant number of documents and that extensive access was given. Twelve of 
the documents are at issue here. 

22. The Ombudsman’s inquiry team has inspected the documents. They include, among other 
things, information on the quality control of the masks, on their conformity with relevant 
standards, on the mitigating measures proposed by the manufacturer and on the business 
relations of the manufacturer with other entities. 

23. EU institutions cannot rely on the need to protect commercial interests simply because 
information relates to a company and its business relations. The exception contained in the 
public access rules serves to protect commercially sensitive  information, that is, information 
that, if disclosed, would undermine legitimate commercial interests of the company concerned, 
such as information relating to a its business strategy or its expertise. [8]  When invoking this 
exemption, EU institutions have to explain how disclosure could specifically and actually  
undermine the legitimate commercial interests at stake. In addition, the risk that the suspected 
damage would occur must be reasonably foreseeable and not purely hypothetical . [9] 

24. In this case, the Commission argued that disclosure of the withheld information would 
undermine the commercial interests of the manufacturer as it could be used to damage its 
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reputation and thus jeopardise its market position. The Ombudsman does not consider this 
sufficient to establish the existence of a legitimate and actual risk, as required by the EU’s rules 
on public access to documents and the related case law. 

25. Notably, the public is already aware that there have been quality issues with the first batch 
of 1.5 million masks. [10]  While this information could potentially be used to harm the reputation
of the manufacturer concerned, it is unclear how the redacted information, particularly on the 
specific mitigating measures, could be used to that end. Such a risk might materialise if no 
mitigating measures had been taken or if the measures proposed by the manufacturer were 
perceived as inappropriate or inadequate. However, the Ombudsman considers that, if details 
on the measures were disclosed, the public would be unlikely to take such a view. 

26. It is, moreover, not clear to the Ombudsman that a company that delivers faulty products 
has a legitimate claim that the other party to the contract, in this case the Commission, must 
keep that secret. 

27. The Ombudsman therefore finds that the Commission was not justified in refusing access 
based on the need to protect legitimate commercial interests. 

28. Even if one were to accept that the Commission could reasonably invoke the exemption for 
the protection of commercial interests, it should be noted that this exemption can be overridden 
by a public interest that is deemed more important. 

29. The Ombudsman considers that companies that conduct business with the EU 
administration, whether directly or indirectly, should expect that certain information is made 
publicly available. This includes their identity, and, where problems occur, information on those 
problems and the related measures to address them. 

30. In this case, the information at issue concerns products which the EU purchased using 
taxpayers’ money to protect public health during the most serious global health crisis in over a 
century. Given that there have been problems with the purchased masks, the Ombudsman 
considers that there is a strong public interest in knowing what steps have been taken to ensure
that no faulty masks were brought into circulation and used. 

31. In light of the above, the Ombudsman finds that the Commission’s refusal to give full public 
access to the twelve documents at issue constituted maladministration. She therefore makes a 
corresponding recommendation below. 

Recommendation 

On the basis of the inquiry into this complaint, the Ombudsman makes the following 
recommendation to the Commission: 

The Commission  should reconsider its decision to refuse public access to (parts) of the 
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twelve documents at issue based on the need to protect the manufacturer’s commercial 
interests with a view to giving the complainant significantly increased, if not full, access 
to those documents. 

The Commission and the complainant will be informed of this recommendation. In accordance 
with Article 4(2) of the Statute of the European Ombudsman, the Commission shall send a 
detailed opinion by 7 February 2022. 

Emily O'Reilly European Ombudsman 

Strasbourg, 05/11/2021 

[1]  Available at: 
https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv%3AOJ.L_.2021.253.01.0001.01.ENG&toc=OJ%3AL%3A2021%3A253%3ATOC 
[Povezava]

[2]  For information on the Emergency Support Instrument, visit: 
https://ec.europa.eu/info/live-work-travel-eu/coronavirus-response/emergency-support-instrument_en 
[Povezava]. 

[3]  See Commission online press briefing: https://audiovisual.ec.europa.eu/en/video/I-190210 
[Povezava]. 

[4]  Under Regulation 1049/2001 regarding public access to European Parliament, Council and 
Commission documents: 
https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=celex%3A32001R1049 [Povezava]. 

[5]  In accordance with Article 4(2), 1st indent of Regulation 1049/2001. 

[6]  In accordance with Article (4)(1)(a), first indent of Regulation 1049/2001. 

[7]  In accordance with Article (4)(1)(b) of Regulation 1049/2001. 

[8]  See, for example, judgment of the General Court of 7 February 2018, PTC Therapeutics 
International v EMA , T-718/15: 

https://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?text=&docid=199044&pageIndex=0&doclang=EN&mode=lst&dir=&occ=first&part=1&cid=13039858 
[Povezava]. 

[9]  See, for example, judgment of the Court of 4 September 2018, Cl ientEarth  v Commission , 

https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv%3AOJ.L_.2021.253.01.0001.01.ENG&toc=OJ%3AL%3A2021%3A253%3ATOC
https://ec.europa.eu/info/live-work-travel-eu/coronavirus-response/emergency-support-instrument_en
https://audiovisual.ec.europa.eu/en/video/I-190210
https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=celex%3A32001R1049
https://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?text=&docid=199044&pageIndex=0&doclang=EN&mode=lst&dir=&occ=first&part=1&cid=13039858
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C¤57/16 P: 
https://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?text=&docid=205322&pageIndex=0&doclang=EN&mode=lst&dir=&occ=first&part=1&cid=19039430 
[Povezava], paragraph 51. 

[10]  See, for example, https://euobserver.com/coronavirus/148374 [Povezava]. 

https://curia.europa.eu/juris/document/document.jsf?text=&docid=205322&pageIndex=0&doclang=EN&mode=lst&dir=&occ=first&part=1&cid=19039430
https://euobserver.com/coronavirus/148374

